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	At the Grimley Parish Meeting held on 
Tuesday 26th April 2016 

in The Peace Hall, Sinton Green commencing at 7.00pm

Present:



B R Woodhouse (Chair), P Ayers, A Davies, B Jones, 





D Lewis, D Stanley, E A Taft, 
In Attendance:
Mrs L Stevens – Clerk, District Cllr Dean Clarke, Francis Flanagan (Natural 






England) Approx 50 Members of the public.


DRAFT


	61/16
Welcome, introductions & apologies for absence.
a.

Cllr Robin Woodhouse welcomed parishioners to the meeting.  
b.

Apologies had been received and were accepted from County Cllr Phil Grove & Simon Skeys (Lengthsman)
62/16
Minutes of previous meetings – Motion to approve previous minutes.

a.

Full Parish Council, 21st March 2016  
The Minutes of the previous meeting, having been previously circulated were approved and signed by the Chair as a correct record. 
b.

Annual Parish Meeting 20th April 2015
Having been circulated were approved and signed by the Chair.
63/16
General Finance: Sign off of essential financial documents, as a result of the previous Parish Council (18th April) meeting being inquorate and cancelled.
a.

To consider and motion to approve the payment of outstanding accounts.

Members approved the payments of accounts as in the presented schedule. Members noted that contact had been established with Mr Charlie Farmer, that he had confirmed that he has laid out the outstanding invoices as instructed by the previous Clerk and that payment should not therefore be delayed any further.
b.

A Statement on the Parish Council accounts for Year ending 31 March 2016

Members accepted the previously circulated report without comment and it was duly signed by the Chair. Members noted that the deadline for completing the Grant Thornton external audit Annual Return is 24th June 2016. A non-confidential copy of the report is appended to this minutes. See Appendix 1.
The likely timetable for completing the 2015/2016 audit is thus:

· Internal Audit undertaken, accounts given ‘pre-external’ audit approval and internal auditor completes Section 4 (certificate of internal audit) of the Annual Return before 13th June 2016.

· Full Council approval of (firstly) section 1 (Annual Governance Statement) and (secondly) Section 2 Accounting Statements on the week of 13th June 2016. Approval will be minuted in that specific order to meet the new requirements in law.

· ‘Notice of Date of Commencement of Period for the Exercise of Public Rights’ displayed on parish noticeboards & website on 14th June 2016.

· The unaudited (externally) Annual Return (section 1 Annual Governance Statement and section 2 Statement of Accounts) will be published on 17th June 2016, along with the ‘Declaration of Status of Published (unaudited) Accounts’, for a period of 30 days. 
· Completed Annual Return sent to external auditors Grant Thornton by 24th June 2016.

c.

To receive and motion to accept the end of year financial report & the final monthly bank reconciliation for 2015/2016.

Members accepted the previously circulated Q4 financial report and bank reconciliation and they were duly signed by the Chair.
64/16
Annual Report of the Parish Council by the Chairman & questions arising

a.

Cllr Woodhouse thanked his fellow Cllrs for their work over the past year and commended recent invaluable work by parishioners, in particular those members of the two Action Groups. A non-confidential copy of the parish council report is appended to this minutes. See Appendix 2.

65/16
To receive the report of the County Councillor – Phil Grove

a.

CCllr Grove had previously passed on his apologies. A copy of his annual report submitted is available from the Clerk.
66/16
To receive the report of the District Councillor – Dean Clarke 
 a.
DCllr Clarke passed on his congratulations to a very active parish council, taking on so many responsibilities. Thanks were also passed to the Primary School for all their hard work over the past year and to the Head Teacher whom it is reported will be moving on shortly to take up a new position. 
67/16
To Receive the Report of the Police Officer
a.
PCSO Snape was unable to attend.
68/16
To Receive the Report from Grimley & Holt C of E Primary School
a.
The Head Teacher had reported that in February 2016 the school was again recognised as outstanding during an external local authority review. Also that the school’s creative broad curriculum has been recognised as a key strength. The school has also been awarded an effective practice award from the Local Authority for outstanding overall effectiveness, Green Flag Eco Status, international curriculum work, excellent practice in internet safety and Science and for our creative curriculum. The remainder of the report by the Head teacher is available in Appendix 3.
69/16
To Receive the Report of the Parish Lengthsman – Simon Skeys
a.
Simon had previously passed on his apologies. Work commitments and illness prevented his attendance.
Simon has been asked to:

· Provide a quotation for installing some wooden traffic bollards on Monkwood Green Common outside Monks Hollow.
· Sign the contract accepting his quotation to cut Sinton Green (15 cuts at £65 per cut (no VAT)). Members had previously requested that the cuts in the run up to Sinton Green Fete on 19th June be done in quick succession, so that the cut grass is properly chopped up small and mulched into the ground. 

· As part of Lengthsman duties, clear out the ditch opposite Old Pastures, Worlds End. The headwall at this location needs inspecting and repairing and the pipe under the road from this ditch needs clearing out.

· Cut the top triangle at Grimley village (the one with the grit bin).

· Inspect and quote for drainage work directly opposite The Ark, on the approach road to Grimley village. Including: repairing/reinstating the ditches on either side of the gate (making sure that the end of the ditches come flush with the edges of the gate) reconstructing the verge either side of the gate, repairing the headwalls, repairing the grip/s and ensuring that the spoil from any excavations is put back onto the grass verge.

· Coordinate Lengthsman tidying work in Grimley Village with the Queens Picnic on 12th June 2016 in the school grounds. 

· Complete a risk assessment for the 2016/17 financial year.

The Clerk is awaiting a response from Simon on all items.

70/16
Work & Progress of the Peace Hall Management Committee - Cllr Davies
a.
Cllr Davies reported an ongoing lack of support from the community. The Chair has resigned and not been replaced and no new members have been forthcoming. Wedding parties continue to use the venue, as does the film group “Arts Alive” (better known as Rural Reels). The movie night will be changed from a Thursday to a Friday night in the hope of encouraging better attendance. Thanks were passed to the County Council divisional fund (CCllr Grove) and to the Parish Council for contributing towards maintenance, including the new fire doors, replacement lighting and repair of the war memorial. Projects for 2016 include applying for grants from “Awards for All” in order to update the kitchen. The Parish Council passed on thanks to Cllr Davies for her work to organise the war memorial maintenance.
It was reported that the date for the Parish Fete has changed to the 19th June 2016.

71/16
Tarmac Liaison Group - Cllr Woodhouse / Cllr Jones
a.
Cllr Taft asked if anyone is monitoring the reinstatement of the land to original conditions. It was reported that the Liaison Group is monitoring this but effectiveness is hampered by the fact that the group only meets once or twice a year. The next meeting is 17 May 6.30pm at the Peace Hall. Cllr Taft agreed to be the current representative for the Parish Council at these Liaison Meetings. The Clerk was instructed to write to WCC to reiterate the importance of their work to monitor this site. At the time of drafting these minutes, the Clerk had written to both WCC and MHDC to raise the following concerns.
· That appearances are that little is being done to reinstate this land to original conditions.

· Confusion as to which reinstatement schedule is being working to.

· That the quality of the work that is being undertaken could be considered to be poor. EG. grass seed appears to be sown on poor quality top soil full of debris, with little attempt at fertilising the existing soil or adding to its depth and quality and with little attempt at controlling weeds. Concern is that the soil may be being rendered totally ‘unfarmable’ by this treatment.

· That the issue of land drainage appears not to be taken seriously.

· Of primary concern is the possibility of delays to the reinstatement, by which time the deadline for pulling out of the site may be reached, potentially stalling long term future work.
· The extreme depth of the ponds immediately behind Church Farm. Parents are reminded to keep their children away from this site.
72/16
Activities and Accounts from Grimley Smaller Charities - Cllr Woodhouse

a.
It was reported that completion is pending final action from one trustee. A response has been awaited for many months. Reminders have been sent.
73/16
To invite the public to raise any matters of interest.
a.
To discuss the damage caused to the verge on Walton Lane by vehicles entering the business park.

Damage is primarily caused by vehicle transporters reversing into the park. Local residents have been monitoring this and have been building the verge back up, for which the Parish Council is grateful. It was suggested that those vehicles causing the most damage may be those delivering to Westlands Hyundai. The Clerk was instructed to write to Westlands asking them to ensure that delivery vehicles take more care and that they are encouraged to reverse within the business park itself and not on Walton Lane. If necessary, a letter could be sent to the owners of the units and bollards could be an option for protecting the verge. 
It was also noted that the large number of residential parked cars on Walton Lane was adding to the problem. The Clerk was instructed to write to residents to ask for more considerate parking.

Members also noted the intended road closure in Walton Lane for surface maintenance commencing 7th June for two days. 
At this point the Chair closed the Annual Parish Meeting and opened the Public Consultation on future management of Monkwood Green SSSI and Common land.
74/16     Monkwood Green Public Consultation
a.
Maintaining the SSSI and Common

The Parish Council thanked residents for their hard work in maintaining the Common and SSSI. The Chair put forward the suggestion that a separate Liaison Group be set up with three representatives of the Parish Council, three from the Monkwood Community and one from Natural England.
Comments relating to this were:

· General agreement that this was the way forward.

· That such meeting must occur outside working hours.
· The group would provisionally be called:  Monkwood Green Community Management Liaison Group

Francis Flanagan from Natural England attended and provided the following information:

· Monkwood Green is noted for its biological value, developed via traditional farming methods. It is currently being maintained via cutting and not grazing and therefore is losing wildlife diversity and the features for which it is protected.

· Management options are as follows:

· 
Short term: continue cutting. Costly option in terms of the fact that nothing much is achieved for a fair amount of expenditure.

·  Short term: electric fencing of a portion of the common/SSSI, together with mowing. Would require robust contract with cattle owner, since only 5% of the SSSI can be sectioned off at any one time. Would need to apply to Secretary of State to get permission to section of the SSSI.

· 
Medium to long term: grazing via up to 6 native livestock controlled via shortwave radio collars and an invisible fence system, extending around the whole Common and SSSI. Relatively costly but the option most likely to be affordable to the Parish Council. Collars are £100 each.
· 
Long term: grazing via up to 6 native livestock controlled via cattle grids. Extremely costly and cannot be financed by NE or Countryside Stewardships. Lottery funding etc would need to be applied for.
Maintaining the SSSI and Common

Continued

· In terms of funding offered by Natural England: Countryside Stewardships run by NE, start on the 1st January each year and are a management contract that pays landowners for management, grazing and cutting (and rights to income resulting from this). Applicants (either the Parish Council or a community group) need to express an interest by mid May and apply and be accepted by June. (Note post meeting, an expression of interest has been submitted by the Parish Council via email 14/0516 on behalf of a community management group and the Clerk is awaiting a response). 

· Once the Countryside Stewardship has been formally entered into, an ‘external funding team’ at Natural England would begin applying for funding on behalf of the Parish Council/Community Group. The project would need to be completed within two years of the start of the Countryside Stewardship. 

Residents requested that Natural England formally write to the Parish Council confirming the details of all the above. Francis agreed to respond asap. Residents expressed a preference for invisible fencing as the way forward.
Members formally agreed to the setting up of such a group, formally voted to agree to pass delegated powers (parish council decision making and not financial powers) to the group and agreed to the funding of meeting room bookings for this group, subject to budgeting limitations already in place for expenditure on Monkwood Green. It was proposed and agreed that in order to avoid additional cost, the group would meet in the skittle alley building of the Fox Inn Monkwood Green, which can be provided free of charge, and which being separate to the Inn, does not impinge on any requirements in law of parish council/community groups with delegated powers. It was agreed that Cllrs Ayers, Jones and Lewis would be the Parish Council representatives on the group. The Parish Clerk is also to attend to provide clerical assistance and it was agreed that the additional working hours and expenditure required to cover this would be paid, subject to monthly sign off by the Parish Council. Residents were asked to volunteer to fill the three community representatives on the Group and to forward suggestions asap.

DCllr Dean Clarke passed his support to the Monkwood Green Community Management Liaison Group
b.
Maintaining and repairing the private drives on the Common.

MHDC needs to be chased up in relation to the repair of the corner near the parish noticeboard
. The current state of the private access tracks is of concern to the residents. Cars and vehicles are swerving around pot holes and making the tracks wider. Residents are doing their best to fill the holes, but these repairs do not last and are quickly eroded by oil tankers, post/delivery vans, scrap vans and the odd bin lorry. 

Members agreed that in theory the road surface should be inspected and repaired every three years. The Clerk was instructed to make sure that future budgets allow this. Francis Flanagan of Natural England agreed that the road should be repaired with an inert stone (NB using Clee Stone is not necessary due to costs). It is important that an inert stone is used to ensure that the soil chemistry is not altered. Note post meeting: an official licence for track repair is being sought from Natural England and quotations obtained.
c.
Improved signage for the Common and in particular the private drives on the Common.

Due to time constraints, it was agreed that the Monkwood Green Community Management Liaison Group would be delegated to deal with this. It was noted that the majority of residents present at the meeting were in favour of these signs, with two residents voicing an objection. The Parish Council wishes to clarify that signs are only envisaged to be placed on the entrances to the track alongside the properties of Blackberry Cottage, Langdale, Ivy Cottage, Rosedene

Willow Tree Cottage, Woodcote, Friedlands and May Cottage. Any residents in these properties are welcome to attend the Liaison Group or Parish Council meetings to obtain further information or may approach the Parish Clerk at any time.

d.
Bollards to protect private drives on Common, particularly on the track adjacent to Monks Hollow

Due to time constraints, it was agreed that the Monkwood Green Community Management Liaison Group would be delegated to deal with this. However, Members agreed to the obtaining of quotations for the work and to the renewal of an existing licence from Natural England for work “to site physical barriers in agreement with Natural England on the verge of the grass adjacent to the highway near to 'Monks Hollow', Monkwood Green to prevent delivery vehicles and other vehicular traffic from turning/parking on the grass and destroying the area”.
e.
Tackling the invasive brambles near to The Croft, encroaching on the wild flowers.

Due to time constraints, it was agreed that the Monkwood Green Community Management Liaison Group would be delegated to deal with this. The Clerk will keep the relevant residents informed of progress.
 75/16    Date of next scheduled meeting.

23rd May 2016, 7.30pm at the Peace Hall, Sinton Green.



The press and public are cordially invited to attend this meeting.

The Parish Council meeting scheduled on 13th June may be subject to change since it is noted that this clashes with parish activities relating to the Queen’s Birthday.
Appendix 1: Items for payment. 
Charlie Farmer
Sinton Green mowing for 2011/2012 at £75 per mowing x 15. Invoice: 2011/642.1
1125.00
VAT nil
Charlie Farmer

Sinton Green mowing for 2012/2013 at £75 per mowing x 15. Invoice: 2012/684.1
150.00

VAT nil

Worcestershire CALC

NALC Good Councillors Guide x 3 for Cllrs Taft, Stanley & Davies. Invoice no: 869
£10.19

VAT nil

Worcestershire CALC

Training for Cllr Taft. Invoice no: 846

£30.00

£5.00

Worcestershire CALC

Training for Cllr Stanley. Invoice no: 847

£30.00

£5.00

Lisa Stevens
Monthly wage for March (£336.86) plus 1 month expenses (£34.37)
£371.23
VAT nil

	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Parishoners

Date for diary

Cllr Taft

Clerk

CCllr Grove

Clerk

Clerk

Cllr Lewis

Cllrs Ayers,

Jones, Lewis

Clerk

Residents

Clerk

Clerk

Monk CMLG

Monk CMLG

Monk CMLG

Clerk




Chair     ...........................
(23rd May 2016)
Appendix 1

Grimley Parish Council
Non-confidential Financial Report, April 2015 – March 2016

· Balance (total assets) brought forward from 31st March 2015 was £28,972

· Balance (total assets) taking forward (31st March 2016) is £28,955.

· This represents a satisfactory maintenance of assets and reserves in light of the fact that the Parish Council had two Clerks on the books for three months and in light of the large but critical expenditure fighting two major planning applications for the Parish.

· Taking the budget forward, it is intended to strive to maintain a level of reserves (savings account) at least equal to the previous years precept.  There is currently £19,542 in the savings account, with the precept for 2016/17 being £15,750.

· The reserves* in the ‘active/daily’ business account are also to be maintained (*Reserves exist for Recruitment, SILCA Clerks training, Election expenses, Peace Hall, bus shelters, grit bins, well repair and pool maintenance). Plans are in place to gradually replenish (over a series of years) the depleted reserves for Recruitment, Peace Hall and Grit Bins after expenditure in these areas in 2015/16, of which Recruitment was an unforeseen but financially manageable event.

· Overspend occurred in 2015/16 in the following areas:

· Clerks salary and expenses: Overspend of £344 in a budget of £5000, as mentioned above, due to the overlap and hand over period of three months for training the replacement Clerk.

· CALC & CPRE subscriptions. A very minor overspend of £4, due to unforeseen increases in the subscription rates. This has been accounted for in the budget for 2016/17

· In order to continue accommodating requests for donations from community ventures and groups and, in order to ensure that the Queen’s Birthday Celebrations are duly contributed towards, a reduction in the general budget available for wider environmental projects has taken place (from £2000 to £1400). 
· This does not affect plans to robustly manage Monkwood Green Common and SSSI in the future, for which an increase in budget has been allowed (increase from £1800 to £3000). The emergency administrative contingency budget of £2000 also remains in place.

Lisa Stevens

Parish Clerk for Grimley & Financially Responsible Officer
Appendix 2
Grimley Parish Council -  Project Report 2015/16

· This year has seen the successful defeat of the planning application by Pencroft Ltd for an aggregates recycling facility at the former Lafarge Tarmac quarry at Church Farm. The Parish Council commissioned two major reports disputing the suitability and validity of the details within the application and subsequent appeal. Together with the Grimley Action Group and via a substantial donation from Holt PC, the Parish Council fought on behalf of residents to ensure that this application was refused. 

· Pressure continues to be applied at the Tarmac Quarry Liaison Meetings, to ensure continuation of work at Retreat Farm and Church Farm South to revert the landscape to its original condition.

· A second success for the parish has been the refusal by MHDC of planning permission for a Solar Farm at Monkwood Green. Again the Parish Council commissioned a report disputing the suitability of the site and, with the invaluable help of a local Action Group, ensured that key concerns relating to wildlife, the historic nature and extra ordinary beauty of the site did not go unnoticed. It is not known at this time whether an appeal will be lodged against this refusal. The parish council is mindful of the lessons learnt in the multiple applications by Pencroft.

· Diligence regarding all other planning applications is ongoing. The Parish Council has both objected to and supported a number of applications over the past 12 months. Enforcement matters at Ockeridge Lane and at Grimley Oval Raceway were carefully monitored by Parish Cllrs and this will continue.  The Parish Council takes a particularly dim view towards planning applications that contradict or contravene previous planning conditions and will continue to fully acquaint the District Council with all information in such cases. A lack of enforcement and consistency in planning decisions by MHDC continues to be a frustration.

· The ongoing issue of flooding continues to be monitored and work is underway to address the reoccurring flooding in Grimley village, Oakhall Green, the causeway at Retreat Farm and at Moseley. Work to address localised flooding on Monkwood Green will be undertaken as part of the wider project to maintain the SSSI and it’s ditches and ponds.

· Related to flooding is the monitoring of the 28ft deep ponds in Grimley village amid concerns as to their safety. This issue is addressed via the Liaison Meetings.

· Maintenance of Monkwood Green Common and SSSI remains of concern to the Parish Council. The PC successfully negotiated with Worcester Wildlife for use of their equipment and expertise to bring the SSSI back to a state that could better managed in the future. However, this was a one-off project. Serious efforts must now be made to ensure that the hard work of the locals, who regularly look after the area, is not wasted. Likewise, ensuring that the access ways across the Common are repaired and maintained is a key issue for the coming months.

· The Parish Council continues to be involved with Grimley Smaller Charities. Ongoing attempts to contact the trustees have had little success.

· A representative of the Parish Council also sits on the Peace Hall Committee. This invaluable local facility continues to be under threat and under-funded. The great efforts of volunteers ensures its survival, which the Parish Council gratefully acknowledges. It is hoped that a new website will enable better publicity and ensure the Halls profitability. New external fire doors have been funded by the Parish Council. New and replacement lighting was funded by the Peace Hall Committee, along with a gratefully received contribution from County Cllr Grove.  The War Memorial inside the Hall has also been cleaned and repaired using Parish Council funds.

· The Parish Council continues to provide better facilities and services for residents, no matter how insignificant they may appear at first glance. A new Grit Bin at Grimley top triangle is now in place, as is the paving under the noticeboard in Grimley village for the better comfort and access by residents. Funding has also been provided towards music lessons at Grimley & Holt Primary School.

· The role of the Parish Council in monitoring and reporting issues to the higher authorities continues to be taken seriously. Incidences of fly tipping across the parish continue to be of concern (in particular at Dark lane, Grimley approach roads and the A443), as do the regular reoccurrence of over grown hedges (particularly at New Inn (Sinton Green) and Dark Lane) and the prolific nature of pot holes in Grimley village.

Projects that have not proceeded, why… and what the Parish Council has done instead:

· Speed stickers for Grimley village wheelie bins: – Cllrs did not consider that these would be value for money, since they are only in position for a few hours per week. They are not considered to be in keeping with the aesthetics of the surroundings. The Parish Council is currently negotiating further monitoring of speeding in Grimley village and is advocating spot checks by the police in relation to both speeding and parking offences.

· H lines outside those properties in Grimley village, that are experiencing the most problems with inconsiderate parking, as a non-enforceable, visible deterrent: - Cllrs have spoken to residents who advised against pursuing further.

· Litter bin for Grimley village. There is currently insufficient evidence that the ongoing litter problems are caused by village residents. At present it is thought more likely that passing traffic attending the Camp Pub and fishing/bird watching opportunities are to blame for discarded packaging and drinks bottles. These actions would not be mitigated by the presence of a bin in the village. The situation continues to be monitored and is scheduled for further discussion in September. Parish Cllrs are lobbying the district and county councils and DEFRA regarding the lack of initiative on tackling litter and on the supermarket’s reluctance to re-instate deposit systems for items such as glass bottles. A Grimley village litter pick was well attended and served to highlight these issues to the higher authorities.

· Replacement of bin on layby of A443 – Advice from Highways was that a larger bin would not prevent the issue of flytipping at this location. Nor would it be a sufficient step in itself to deal with the large amounts of litter left there.  Highways have confirmed that they would not pay for a replacement bin. This item is being monitored and is scheduled to be considered again in September.

· Allotments – An enquiry has been made to the Church Commissioners asking whether they could assist by donating land for this cause. As yet no reply has been received.

· Provision of play equipment at Sinton Green. Costs involved are prohibitive at this time.

Note: The above (Appendix 2) is a draft report produced by the Parish Clerk and has not been formally approved by the Parish Cllrs as of 12/05/2016.
Appendix 3 

Annual report submitted by Helen Hoarle, Grimley & Holt C of E Primary School - April 2016

It is always our aim to create wonderful memories and to inspire learning at our school. This year has no exception. There are so many highlights it is impossible to name them all. In February this year the school was again recognised as outstanding during an external local authority review. Our creative broad curriculum is recognised as a strength of the school. This month the school was awarded an effective practice award from the Local Authority for our outstanding overall effectiveness, Green Flag Eco Status, international curriculum work, excellent practice in internet safety and Science and for our creative curriculum.

We have welcomed many visitors including Haruka a teacher from Japan who spent many months with us teaching the children about Japanese culture and language as well as improving her own English. We are still in touch with her and her school in Tokyo. The children learn both French and Japanese in school.

We have used two Lottery grants for innovative projects. One was used to purchase for an Arctic Cabin which the children use in their outdoor lessons every week and the other was used for arts project working with a local artist project for children in Reception and pre-school over many months. The children have absolutely loved both of these projects.

We are fortunate to have many talented staff in school who do an excellent job leading in their specialist areas. Sally Youngs our Science and IT has recently been recognised for her expertise and she has been awarded the position of specialist leader of education as part of our work with Burlish Teaching school alliance.

Visitors often notice just how well mannered and confident our children are. We believe strongly in giving our children a voice and the children in school council have done a wonderful job this year making school improvements and also raising money for various charities. The children in the school council are able to organise these events completely independently and we are so proud of them. This year we have extended our use of our house teams with in house competitions such as talent competitions, poetry competitions and even a vocabulary parade!. We have also extended the role of child leaders in school so that every child in now in a group including: worship leaders, Digital leaders who run E-safety days, Librarians, Tidy Team, Eco Team and 'Jumping Jacks'  who are playground leaders.

This report is just a small snapshot of some of things that go on in our very busy school. We work as a team and our main aim is "Excellence and excitement - every day for every child".

� Summary of history: July 2014, a MHDC bin lorry reversed over Monkwood Common, damaging the verge, the Common and the private drive owned by Grimley Parish Council. MHDC were initially very helpful and put in place a plan to use a smaller bin lorry and to collect rubbish in sacks, rather than in bins - this has worked well to prevent further damage, but the historic damage to the tarmac corner is still awaiting repairs. MHDC were going to seek an insurance claim (their own insurance) to put this in order. Whilst writing these minutes the Clerk has emailed DCllr Clarke asking him to chase up progress, as letters (sept 2015, Jan 2016) and emails (April 2016) to the MHDC Officer are going unanswered.





